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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 24th February 2015.          
Present     

                                      Cllr. Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Cllr. Mrs M. Ball                               Cllr. N. Law 



  Cllr. M. Benson        
                         Cllr. R. Leithall
                                      Cllr. H. Boot-Handford              
 Cllr. R. Maycock



  Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman 
     
 Cllr. R. Piper
                                      Cllr. P. Dennis

       
 Cllr. K. Smith
                                      Cllr. N. Harmsworth             


 

              
      


                                     
The Chairman informed Council that Cllr. Ball wished to make a statement.
Cllr. Ball thanked the Chairman and members of Council for their patience over the last months and announced her resignation from Council due to her many commitments. She said, “It has been very enlightening and I feel I am out of my depth. I wish you all well and thank you all for making me so welcome.”
Cllr. Chapman thanked Cllr. Ball for getting a tree removed that was blocking a Footpath. Cllr. Ball stated that any practical help she can give please call on her.

Cllr. Lamb- sorry that you have decided to leave, you would have made a good councillor; we understand you have a lot of work in the community and we wish you well.

Cllr. Ball left the meeting.

1801. Chairman's Report. 
On 11 February a Health Check was carried out on the paperwork and administrative systems of this Parish Council by Lynn Hargood, representing Devon Association of Local Councils (DALC).   I am delighted to inform Council that our Parish Clerk, Mary came through this with flying colours.   The Assessor told me that she could find no faults or problems with our administration and this showed great credit to our Clerk.  All of us would wish to congratulate Mary on such a splendid result.

Kay and I were delighted to visit Mrs. Veronica Giltrap on the occasion of her 100th birthday and present a bouquet of flowers on behalf of the Parish.  Her late husband, Henry Giltrap was Chair of this Council for a number of years and she was delighted to see his name on the Chain of Office.

A few days later we visited Albert Ayres on his 104th birthday! He thanked you for the flowers and regaled us with many stories of his London bus driving and running a market stall in Battersea. 

Our next Council meeting is on Tuesday 31 March at 7pm.   This is followed at 8pm by the Annual Parish Meeting where I have invited Corrinna Woodall, Manager of Tamar Valley AONB to give an illustrated talk on aspects of the work of her organisation.  This is then followed by all Chairs giving a report on the work of their Committees over the past year.

I will send around a sheet of paper asking for suggestions of who or what organisations we should invite. At the conclusion of the meeting we will have some refreshments.

The following month we have our normal roster of meetings with the last meeting of this Council on Tuesday 28 April.

We then all stand down. You have been sent nomination procedures by Mary, please note the deadline for handing in your nomination papers which is 4pm Thursday 9 April at Kilworthy Court.   Therefore we will know before 28 April as to whether there are more candidates than posts; which will mean participating in the elections on Thursday 7 May.  If there is no election, no problems and I would ask that you consider your nominations for Chair and Vice Chair which have to be with the Parish Clerk seven days before the Annual Meeting which we have pencilled in for Tuesday 12 May

However, if there is a Parish Election then the earliest we will have the result is Saturday 9 May and it could be Monday 11 May, 24 hours before our Annual Meeting.  Therefore this decision can be discussed and decided upon at Council on 28 April.

This Thursday 27 February a member of Bere Alston Post Office staff – Marion – retires and heads for North Devon. I will be presenting flowers but I wonder if a number of us would like to go along at say 11am, bearing in mind that she played the major part in stopping the closure of our Post Office.

1802. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No decisions can be made on these items.
1)  Cllr. Smith- when can the water be turned on at the Cemetery. The Chairman and Clerk explained that S.W.W had been down to look for any problems, and we are now awaiting information from them as to what the problem is.
2) Cllr. Dennis- when are we going to get Superfast Broadband? The internet is getting slower and slower. Cllr. Lamb has been informed that we shall get Superfast Broadband in January-February 2016.
1803. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 27th January and taken as 

          read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1764- Talk by Richard Burningham, questions were put to Mr Burningham and the following are his replies-

1) Painting of the Tavy Viaduct-“The four northern end spans are currently planned for repainting and any other necessary maintenance work in 2018/19.”

2) Allowing Mobility Scooters back on the train-“we can take scooters on our services but due to limited access we do have to restrict these to those within certain dimensions. To save confusion over which scooters are compatible we use a permit system and these are issued free upon request.” Anyone wishing to obtain a permit application contact the Clerk.

3) What is happening at Callington Road, Tavistock- “The work at the Callington   
Road end of the line is to support the development of a new track up onto the

 old railway corridor. The scheme received planning permission last January and will serve as a future pedestrian/cycle link from Tavistock to the proposed development site and the proposed Tavistock Station. Ultimately DCC are looking to construct a new footbridge at the location of the missing bridge on Callington Road- this is temporarily on hold while decisions are made about the Okehampton /Exeter rail links.”
4) Bere Alston Railway Station Old goods’ yard scrap cars- First Great Western Estate Manager David Harrison following his visit last Thursday “We do allow our tenant 12 parking spaces for his cars and he does have a few more than that in our lease area but the large majority of his cars are on land that he leases separately from DCC and that is what has caused the increase in number. Generally we are in favour of keeping our tenant there until the Tavistock line works commence as he provides a use for part of the yard which could be difficult to manage otherwise”.
Cllr. Benson sent the Clerk an email from James Kershaw D.C.C. who visited the Bere Alston Station Goods Yard with the Environment Agency he was only able to speak with one occupant, unit 3 and ask him if he would remove several of the cars from the area around unit 3.
In regards to unit 1 Mr Kershaw was unhappy about the number, state and condition of the vehicles, it was difficult to prove that the car parts that had been removed were for resale, he will discuss the case with the Licensing Officer to see if he needs a Scrap Metal Dealers Licence. Mr Kershaw has written to Devon County Estates team as they own part of the land where the majority of cars are stored with the aim that they can enforce the tenancy agreement to remove a number of the vehicles.
SO RESOLVED

1804. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 3rd February and taken as read, 

to deal with matters arising.                
  

Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.  
Matters Arising.

Minute 1775- Planning Application 00114/2015 Mr. N. Harrison. The Planning Officer has spoken to the agent regards the premature application. Cllr. Benson will be visiting the site with Georgina Brown to look at the trees. The application has gone to Devon County Council and it seems they have no objection. Cllr. Lamb downloaded County’s comments and is pleased with these they are;

· Access must be improved.

·  The forward visibility around the bend to be improved 
· The footway should be extended within the site. 
· The visibility at the crossroads should be improved. 
· The applicant should also fund the investigation, consideration and if appropriate the installation together with any necessary Traffic Orders to extend to 30mph Speed Limit in the vicinity of the site.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.






SO RESOLVED
1805. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths and Environment meeting held on 10th 


February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes seconded by Cllr. Harmsworth.
Matters Arising
Minute 1782(1695) - 
Style on FP 20. The Clerk has had a reply from Mrs. Richards who has agreed  

to the replacement of the style with a gate but requests the other two gates that were installed have the gaps filled at the sides for safety reasons.
Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.







SO RESOLVED
1806. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 17th  


February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.

Matters Arising.

Minute 1791(1750[4]) The Clerk could find no problem with the steam cleaner purchased by the Council.

Minute 1791(1761[1]) Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed that Kim Wild the Head Mistress at Bere Alston 

School be put forward for the Mayoral Award, seconded by Cllr. Benson. All were in agreement.
Minute 1799 – Rat Problem – Cllr. Benson had been contacted by a parishioner suggesting the signage at the Recreation Field was incorrect the parishioner also contacted the Clerk. The Clerk got in contact with the contractor who stated the only addition to the sign should be his company’s phone number which was added and new signs made.

Cllr. Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.







    SO RESOLVED  
1807. Discussions on whether members would like to celebrate the 125th Anniversary of the Tamar 

Valley Line from Plymouth to Tavistock.            
Cllr. Boot-Handford asked who would finance this.
Discussions took place and the following ideas were put forward;

· Scouts to undertake a clean up

· Tea Party on Station complex

· History Society Exhibition

· Illustrated lecture (by Clive Charlton)
· Dance in Parish Hall possibly run by Beregen

Cllr. Lamb asked if the Parish Council should be involved and take a lead in this with the Rail Partnership.
Cllr. Benson feels that the Council should be involved.

Cllr. Boot-Handford supports Cllr. Benson but we need people to help.

It was agreed that Cllr. Benson, Cllr. Reed and Cllr. Lamb liaise with the Rail Partnership.

1808. Internal Audit to be carried out by Cllr Dennis and Cllr Reed.                                 
Cllr. Dennis and Cllr. Reed carried out a selective audit.

Cllr. Dennis stated all was fine, Cllr. Reed stated the books were well kept.

1809. Report by Cllr. Boot-Handford on the Tamar Valley AONB Forum Meeting. 
Cllr. Boot-Handford, Cllr. Benson and Cllr. Lamb attended.

Cllr. Boot-Handford stated it was fascinating and encouraging how active the Forum is becoming it spreads far wider than just AONB.

Cllr. Chapman did not get contacted about the meeting.

1810. Report from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council Meeting.

West Devon Borough Council has agreed to increase its council tax by 1.9% 7 pence a week on a band D property. Members expressed their reluctance to take this path, however with the reduction in government support felt they had no alternative. Other authorities Fire, Police and DCC will of course be adding their part to the council tax bill that WDBC will be sending out. 

The Council has approved a Collaboration Agreement with South Hams District Council .WDBC is in shared services with South Hams but has previously not had a formal agreement. It must be stressed that there is no merger thoughts even in the future. This is another way that the borough council is trying to save money.

It was agreed at full council that following changes to government rules re removal of affordable homes contributions for developments below 10   those being built in rural areas and AONB will be required to make affordable homes contributions to developments between 6-10 units. 

The council’s new strategic plan “Our Plan “will go out to consultation on the 26th of the month. Bere Alston Parish Hall will be the venue for the first public consultation event, starting at 10am. The event will be manned by West Devon staff and members of the Bere Peninsula Neighbourhood Plan group. 

This is the first of seven public events running till April 13th covering significant settlements across the borough. 

1811. Correspondence.

1. PCSO Greenwood- Crime figures from 26th January-24th February

1 x Criminal Damage to 2 wooden handrails of the fenced area of the Children’s Play Park on The Down.

This seems to be the only recorded crime since my last report, now the days are starting to get longer there may be some more reported ASB crimes.

2. Cllr. Robin Musgrave- “Structures erected in the Tavy Estuary by Maristow Estates. Copy of an email sent to the Environment Agency about various structures which are inappropriate and potentially damaging to the estuary environment. My understanding is that they were erected by the Maristow Estate for the purpose of allowing shooting to take place from the mudflats.

Cllr. Musgrave would appreciate confirmation that action will be taken to remove these steps from the estuary on the assumption that they were erected on a temporary basis”.

3. WDBC News Releases

a) New Executive Directors take the helm

“Two new Executive Directors Steve Jordan and Sophie Hosking who will lead South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils through a pioneering trust formation which will save millions of pounds have taken their posts.

b) “Council Tax increase to protect frontline services

A small increase in council tax of just 7 pence per week for the average band D home which is equivalent to £3.89 per year has been agreed by West Devon Borough Council to help protect frontline services.

The council is facing a budget gap of around £560,000 for 2015/16 due to a cut in funding from central government, and a further reduction is expected next year.

At a meeting of the council councillors voted to increase band D property to £208.39 for the coming financial year- a rise of 1.9%”.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.25pm.

Questions from any member of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) Broadband- discussions on Facebook. BT will be bringing it to the Peninsula in August this year.

Cllr Lamb stated that John Sheldon who is negotiating the Superfast Broadband for West Devon has said 2016.

Mr Lansdell stated that recently two areas of Bere Alston have been wired up, one is The Down the cabinet has been put in place.

2a)  
Mr Lansdell- could he have clarification as to why the Council meeting is now closed and then questions from members of the public are taken.

Cllr. Lamb stated that Council has recently had a Health Check and this was an item identified.

2b)
Mr Lansdell asked what will be done if there are dead rats lying around. Cllr. Lamb stated that the workman will be checking the site every day. 
Signed this 31st   day of March 2015.        
Chairman……………………………….
